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A motion was made by Ald. Bohl to amend the minutes as follows: 
 
Under agenda item number five, in the fourth line down, change Mr. Pfaff replied from, 
"Mr. Pfaff replied that it has been 28 years since there has been an increase in taxicab 
fares"; to "Mr. Pfaff replied that it has been 28 years since the wait time charge has been 
increased." 
 
Ms. Nicols moved approval of the minutes as amended, Mr. O'Leary seconded. There 
were no objections.

2.      Approval of the minutes of the March 13, 2009 meeting 

2 -  Excused Sanfelippo and Peot

5 -  Present Bohl, Nicols, O'Leary, Khalsa and Tsounis

1.      Roll call 

Meeting convened: 9:08 A.M. 

Friday, March 13, 2009 Room 301-B, City Hall9:00 AM

ALD. JAMES BOHL, JR, CHAIR
Justice Khalsa, Elizabeth A. Nicols, Todd O'Leary, Carmela Peot,  

Michael Sanfelippo, Peter N. Tsounis 
 

Staff Assistant, Terry MacDonald 
Phone:  (414)-286-2233; Fax: (414) 286-3456, E-mail: tmacdo@milwaukee.gov 
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3.      Report by Police Department and Department of Public Works on taxicab vehicle 
maintenance enforcement and inspection schedule 

Sergeant Chet Ulickey, Milwaukee Police Department, License Investigation Unit and 
Officer Mary Sagora appeared on this matter.  
 
Ald. Bohl directed members to the two e-mails (Exhibit 1) sent to Ms. MacDonald, Staff 
Assistant by Mr. Michael O'Donnell, Dept. of Public Works (DPW).  Mr. O'Donnell could 
not make this meeting and instead he sent written information on the inspection cost and 
hours and a check list that DPW uses for the vehicle inspections.  
 
Sergeant Ulickey said Officer Mary Sagora is the Police Dept. staff in charge of the 
taxicab licensing procedures and for Public Passenger Vehicle (PPV) inspections. 
 
Sergeant Ulickey referred to Mr. O'Donnell's e-mail regarding the cost and hours for the 
vehicle inspections.  He indicated that the Dept. of Public Works absorbs all the cost for 
the PPV vehicle inspections, including the police staff costs. He said he had a 
conversation with Mr. O'Donnell regarding increasing the inspection hours by adding 
another day and they concluded that it would be too costly for the City.  He said they also 
discussed the possibility of having on-call inspections, but concluded that would not be 
feasible either, because the mechanics are very busy with vehicle repairs and the Police 
staff is limited.  He respectfully requested that the inspection schedule be kept at the day 
and time that is already in place.  
 
Mr. Khalsa asked if the recent increase in taxicab permit and public passenger driver 
license fees could cover the cost it would take to add additional vehicle inspection times? 
 
Mr. Pfaff, License Division, replied that the current fee increases for the taxicab permit 
and public passenger driver license is to cover the current costs for the background 
investigation, the vehicle inspection and for the License Division administrative cost to 
process the application.   
 
Ald. Bohl asked if there is ever a rush of vehicles that come in for inspections? 
 
Officer Sagora replied that the numbers of inspections vary from week to week, all 
depending on how many taxicab permit changes take place.  She said they also do 
random inspections. She said typically there are 3-10 vehicles inspected per week.   
 
Ald. Bohl asked if there is more than one DPW inspector present to do the vehicle 
inspection? 
 
Officer Sagora replied that there are two DPW vehicle inspectors present during the 
annual inspections periods that take place in April and October for two weeks and during 
the two weeks following the annual inspection periods.   
 
Mr. Khalsa replied that there isn't enough time given for each vehicle inspection and the 
inspectors are rushing through the inspection. 
 
Ald. Bohl asked what does the Police Dept. staff and the DPW staff do at the vehicle 
inspections?  
 
Officer Sagora replied that the Police Dept. does the paperwork, such as current 
registration, trip records, etc., which is the first step and then the DPW mechanic does 
the inspection. 
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Ms. Nicols said that according the Mr. O'Donnell's report the inspection site location was 
changed in the year 2000 and that money was then allocated for 37 hours of travel time. 
She asked if the location was changed back could they use some of the money allocated 
for travel time to add more hours or days for inspections? 
 
Sergeant Ulickey replied that the previous location that was used for vehicle inspections 
was a mobile trailer and the cars were lined up outside. He said he would not be in favor 
of going back to that type of location.  He said right now the location for the vehicle 
inspections is located in a Dept. of Public Works site, which is indoors and it is within 
reasonable driving distance.  
 
Ald. Bohl asked if it is that big of an issue that additional times are not offered? 
 
Mr. Khalsa replied in the affirmative. 
 
Ald. Bohl asked if the problem is that the vehicle is just not ready for the inspection or is it 
the time of the inspection that isn't convenient? 
 
Mr. Khalsa replied that sometime the inspections are backed up or the driver just makes 
the inspection time by five minutes or the driver's trip sheets are not done at the time of 
inspection.  
 
Officer Sagora replied that the ordinance states that it is the permit owner’s responsibility 
to produce the trip sheets. 
 
Mr. Khalsa asked if the trip sheets could be submitted in digital format on a CD? 
 
Officer Sagora replied that the ordinance states that the trip sheet be provided in written 
form. 
 
Mr. Khalsa asked what would cause a vehicle to be red tagged? 
 
Officer Sagora replied that red tagging is done strictly for safety issues, such as, steering, 
exhaust, brakes, suspension, etc., but a vehicle is not red tagged for just a brake light 
being burnt out. She said that if a brake light is out the driver would be asked to bring 
back the vehicle for a reinsertion, but it is not red tagged and the vehicle can still be 
driven. 
 
Ald. Bohl said that it would be up to the Council to find the funds for additional police staff 
to provide additional inspection days or hours and at this time he doesn't see where that 
would come from.   
 
Ald. Bohl said that this issue can be kept open for further discussion at future meeting, 
but at this the inspection time schedule will remain as is. 
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4.      Discussion relative to the enforcement of taxicab regulations 

Sergeant Chet Ulickey, Milwaukee Police Department, License Investigation Unit 
appeared on this matter.  
 
Sergeant said that he talked to the City of Franklin's City Clerk and she advised him that 
she received 346 applications for taxicab permits, but have only issued 14 taxicab driver 
licenses and 11 taxicab vehicle permits. 
 
Sergeant Ulickey handed out a copy of the Franklin's taxicab ordinance and complaint 
form (Exhibit 2).  
 
Sergeant Ulickey said a police officer went out one night and did not find a Franklin 
taxicab in the downtown and UWM areas that he was patrolling. He also called a Franklin 
taxicab to come into Milwaukee to pick him up and they refused his request.  
 
Ald. Bohl asked if Franklin placed a cap on its taxicab permits? 
 
Sergeant replied in the negative.  
 
Ald. Bohl asked if the City of Franklin has the same taxicab rules and regulations that 
Milwaukee does? 
 
Sergeant said that the City of Franklin doesn't require vehicle inspection done by the City 
and it also doesn't require trip logs.  The City of Franklin requires that the taxicab owners 
provide a certified mechanic sign off for the vehicle inspection and vehicle owners are 
required to provide proof of insurance. 
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5.      Presentation by VISIT Milwaukee on the Certified Tourism Ambassador Program 

Mr. O'Leary handed out materials on the Certified Tourism Ambassador Program (Exhibit 
3). 
 
Mr. O'Leary said the reason VISIT Milwaukee took on the Certified Tourism Ambassador 
Program is to increase tourism in the Milwaukee area.  
 
Mr. O'Leary said the class is held once a month and VISIT Milwaukee staff teaches the 
class. 
 
Ald. Bohl asked if any taxicab owners or drivers have taken the class yet? 
 
Mr. O'Leary replied in the negative.  He said that could be because it hasn't been 
promoted to taxicab owners and drivers yet.  
 
Ald. Bohl suggested that VISIT Milwaukee might want to tailor a class for taxicab drivers. 
He suggested paring down the Certified Tourism Ambassador Program class, because 
taxicab drivers wouldn't be considered in the category of a hotel maitre d'.   
 
Mr. O'Leary replied that this is a nationwide certified program and VISIT Milwaukee 
doesn't have any input in creating the program or class materials, VISIT Milwaukee just 
provides the class. 
 
Ald. Bohl suggested that VISIT Milwaukee might want to look at creating a class of their 
own that is tailored to taxicab drivers.  
 
Ms. Nicols replied that some kind of maitre d' training should be required for taxicab 
drivers. She said she would like the Certified Tourism Ambassador Program, as is, 
become mandatory.  
 
Mr. Khalsa replied that the Certified Tourism Ambassador Program is a good program, 
but some of the drivers cannot read english and some do not have a high level of 
education.   
 
Ms. Nicols replied that an audio tape of the class could be provided. 
 
Mr. O'Leary replied that VISIT Milwaukee works with non-english speaking persons 
interested in taking the class. 
 
Mr. Khalsa said he has added some information regarding the Certified Tourism 
Ambassador Program onto his website already.  He said it is a great course, but it isn't for 
everyone. 
 
Ald. Bohl said he isn't in favor of the City passing a requirement that all taxicab drivers 
are required to get a Certified Tourism Ambassador Program certificate.  
 
Mr. Tsounis said that if the class is promoted to the taxicab drivers that the Certified 
Tourism Ambassador Program class is a good class for them to take, some drivers would 
take it.  
 
Ald. Bohl suggested that a follow-up discussion regarding the Certified Tourism 
Ambassador Program topic be taken up at future board meeting. 
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6.      Discussion on comparison report provided by Legislative Reference Bureau on taxicab service 
charges 

Mr. Richard Withers, Legislative Reference Bureau and Mr. Rich Pfaff, License Division 
appeared on this matter.   
 
Ald. Bohl directed the board members to the memorandum prepared by Mr. Withers 
regarding "A Comparison of Charges for Baggage and Extra Passengers,..." (Exhibit 4). 
 
Mr. Withers briefly summarized his survey findings. 
 
Mr. Khalsa said the surcharge for extra passengers has recently been increased.  
 
Mr. Khalsa said he is open to suggestions on the baggage surcharge and he is also in 
favor of just eliminating the baggage surcharge.  
 
Ald. Bohl said he will have some additional discussions with Mr. Withers on the 
surcharges and will then bring it back before this board for further discussion at a future 
board meeting. 

7.      Discussion on comparison report provided by Legislative Reference Bureau on other 
comparable cities taxi regulations on service requirement times 

Mr. Richard Withers, Legislative Reference Bureau appeared on this matter.  
 
Ald. Bohl directed the board members to the memorandum prepared by Mr. Withers 
regarding "...A Review of Taxi Regulations Setting Maximum Time From Calls for Service 
to Pick-up" (Exhibit 4). 
 
Mr. Withers said that Minneapolis had a 30 minute pickup time requirement that wasn't 
enforceable in any meaningful way so they have eliminated it.  
 
Mr. Khalsa said that the 30 minutes requirement isn't practical and he requests that the 
City of Milwaukee eliminate it.  
 
Ald. Bohl said that a way that the 30 minute pickup time could be dealt with, is that if the 
pickup destination is located in the City of Milwaukee there should be the 30 minute 
requirement, but if the pick up destination is outside the City limits it should not be a 
requirement.  
 
Ald. Bohl suggested the driver tell the passenger how long it will take to pickup the 
passenger.  
 
Mr. Khalsa replied that the taxicab dispatching is all computerized and that the driver 
does not have personnel contact with the passenger prior to the pickup.  
 
Ald. Bohl said he will have some additional discussion with Mr. Withers on the 30 minute 
pickup requirement and will then bring it back to this board for further discussion at a 
future board meeting. 
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8.      Next meeting date, time and agenda 

Next meeting date: Friday, May 22, 2009 at 9:00 A.M.
 
Agenda items for next board meeting: 
Ms. Nicols asked if discussion relating to surveys on who takes taxicabs in the City be 
heard at the next board meeting? She asked if LRB staff could do some research for 
surveys that have already been done?  
 
Ald. Bohl said he would also include the following agenda items to be discussed by the 
board at its next meeting:  
 
1. Discussion relating to taxicab surcharges and fares. 
 
2. Discussion relating to the Certified Tourism Ambassador Program. 

Meeting adjourned: 11:24 A.M. 
 
Terry J. MacDonald 
Staff Assistant 
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